# Reed, James [1]

# Reed, James

by Alonzo Thomas Dill, 1994

#### d. 1777

James Reed, Anglican clergyman and founder of the first tax-supported school in colonial North Carolina, predecessor of the celebrated New Bern Academy [2], was born in England. With the encouragement of GovernorArthur Dobbs [3], he emigrated to the province in 1753 to succeed the aged Huguenot [4], the Reverend John Lapierre [5], one of two Church of England [6] clergymen then holding regular services in North Carolina.

Reed arrived in New Bern as Christ Church Parish was erecting its first brick church, at Middle and Pollock streets. In December 1754 he held his first service in the completed church. Clergymen of the day were notoriously underpaid, and Reed received a barely adequate annual salary of £133 proclamation money. This, with the provision of a glebe [7] and rectory, made the living at Christ Church the best in the province. In 1759, at Dobbs's request, the Society for the Propagation of the Gospel in Foreign Parts [8] allowed him a yearly stipend of £50 sterling.

With his marriage to Hannah Stringer, widow of Francis Stringer, and the improvement in his compensation, Reed "laid aside all thoughts of deserting my Charge or ever removing." He preached at eight chapels in <u>Craven County</u> [9] and at least one in <u>Carteret County</u> [10] and served for a small fee as chaplain of the Assembly. Grown deaf from malaria, he traveled as many as three weeks out of the month. He was known for his solicitude to the poor. During his rectorate, King George II gave to the parish a silver communion service by Mordecai Fox, which remains a prized possession.

Reed's dream of a well-established school was realized when he induced young<u>Thomas Thomlinson</u> [11], a native of Cumberland, to emigrate to New Bern. Thomlinson began classes on 7 Jan. 1764. In March the Assembly authorized construction of a schoolhouse and appointed Reed, the two Craven members of the Assembly, and certain borough officials among the trustees. With the arrival of <u>William Tryon</u> [12] on 10 Oct. 1764 to succeed Dobbs, the school received the full support of the new governor.

With private contributions, which Reed untiringly sought from the pulpit, the schoolhouse was completed in July 1766. In the fall the Assembly created the Incorporated Society for Promoting and Establishing the Public School in New Bern [13] and levied a penny per gallon of rum imported into the Neuse River [14] to maintain the school and educate ten poor children to be chosen at intervals. About thirty pupils attended Thomlinson's early classes and later the number grew, with some from as far away as Wilmington. Undoubtedly Reed's personal library of 266 volumes enriched the school's resources.

Reed's pungent letters are valuable for comments on education, religion, and political events. "All America is in a most violent flame," he wrote after Parliament's punitive enactments against Massachusetts in 1774, "and every good man would forbear as much as possible adding the least Fuel to the Fire." The vestry dismissed him in 1775 for refusing to preach on a day of fasting and prayer set aside by the Continental Congress, but he was quickly reinstated and remained unmolested as a passive Loyalist. Late in 1777 he died, "weary of living," he had written, "in this land of perpetual strife and contention." There is no known portrait of Reed. He was interred in the burial ground of Christ Church, New Bern.

## References:

Walter Clark, ed., *State Records of North Carolina*, vols. 23 [15]— [16]25 [17] (1904–6).

Archibald Henderson, North Carolina: The Old North State and the New vol. 1 [18] (1941).

Elizabeth Kaye, "The Case of Thomas Thomlinson [19]," Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church5 (1936).

Alfred S. Lawrence, "Sketch of a Colonial Clergyman [20]," Carolina Churchman 19 (September 1928).

Lorenzo Sabine, Biographical Sketches of Loyalists in the American Revolution vol. 2 [21] (1864).

William L. Saunders, ed., *Colonial Records of North Carolina*, vols. 5 [22]— [23]7 [24] (1887–90), 9 (1890).

Virginia Gazette, 13 June 1771.

## **Additional Resources:**

Carraway, Gertrude Sprague. *Historica Christ Church, New Bern, North Carolina, 1715-1977: based on seven Sunday morning lectures November 6-December 18, 1977, during the second term of adult education programs.* Zebulon, N.C.: Theo. Davis Sons. 1978. <a href="https://archive.org/details/historicchristch00carr">https://archive.org/details/historicchristch00carr</a> [25] (accessed August 14, 2014).

1

Knight, Edgar Wallace. *Public school education in North Carolina*. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Co. 1916. <a href="https://archive.org/details/publicschooleduc00knig">https://archive.org/details/publicschooleduc00knig</a> [26] (accessed August 14, 2014).

"New Bern Academy." N.C. Highway Historical Marker C-61, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <a href="https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=C-61">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=C-61</a> (accessed August 14, 2014).

UNC Library. "CSR Documents by Reed, James, D. 1777." Documenting the American South: Colonial and State Records of North Carolina. 1760-1776. https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr10408 [28] (accessed August 14, 2014).

## Subjects:

Biographies [29]

Religious Leaders and Clergy [30]

Authors:

Dill, Alonzo T. [31]

### Origin - location:

Carteret County [32]

Beaufort [33]

Morehead City [34]

Craven County [35]

New Bern [36]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[37]

1 January 1994 | Dill, Alonzo T.

#### Source URL: <a href="https://ncpedia.org/biography/reed-james">https://ncpedia.org/biography/reed-james</a>

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/reed-james [2] https://ncpedia.org/new-bern-academy [3] https://ncpedia.org/biography/dobbs-arthur [4] https://ncpedia.org/huguenots [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/lapierre-john [6] https://ncpedia.org/church-england [7] https://ncpedia.org/glebes [8] https://ncpedia.org/society-propagation-gospel-foreign- [9] https://ncpedia.org/geography/craven [10] https://ncpedia.org/geography/carteret [11] https://ncpedia.org/biography/thomlinson-thomas [12] https://ncpedia.org/biography/tryon-william [13] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/New%20Bern [14] https://ncpedia.org/rivers/neuse [15] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/pst.000061441330 [16] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/pst.000058685679 [17] http://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=pst.000061441323 [18] https://www.worldcat.org/title/sketch-of-a-colonial-clergyman/oclc/535480193 [21] https://archive.org/details/biosketchloyal02sabirich [22] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89067595538 [23] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89067595520 [24] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89059483834 [25] https://archive.org/details/historicchristch00carr [26] https://archive.org/details/publicschooleduc00knig [27] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=C-61 [28] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr10408 [29] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/clergy [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/dill-alonzo-t [32] https://ncpedia.org/category/originlocation/coastal-15 [33] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-43 [34] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-60 [35] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-16 [36] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-41 [37] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no